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Minutes of a Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of North Barrington Held tUESDAY, june 14, 2016 
AT 7:30 P.m. at the North Barrington Village Hall, 
111 Old Barrington Road, In Said Village
1.
Call to Order & Roll Call 

At 7:33 P.M.  Chairman Cifonelli called the Public Hearing to order and the Deputy Village Clerk called the roll: 

Present in Person:   
Chairman John Cifonelli, Vice Chair Joe DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
            Absent:

Mary Lou Ballerini 
Also Present:

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk


David McArdle, Old Barrington Road, LLC 
                1600 E. Main Street, Ste. B., St. Charles



Bill Lackovic, Old Barrington Road, LLC Construction Manager
                                         1600 E. Main Street, Ste. B., St. Charles



Dean Miller, 25890 Crest Hill Drive, Barrington




Rick Damato, 25890 Crest Hill Drive, Barrington




William Devey, 26060 W. Scott Road, Barrington




M/M Paul Danielson, 585 Signal Hill Road




M/M Dave Blanke, 476 Brookside Road




Bob Takazawa, 584 Signal Hill Road




M/M David Rossi, 121 Mohawk Drive



Village Trustee, Martin Pais

2.
Approve Minutes from the January 12, 2016 Public Hearing 

The Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Hearing were made available to the Board. 
Chairman Cifonelli asked if anyone wished to comment on the January 12, 2016 Public Hearing Minutes.

No one wished to comment.
Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved that the Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Hearing be approved; seconded by Craig Shully.
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Hearing approved and put on file. 
3.
Approve Minutes from the January 12, 2016 Public Meeting

The Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Meeting were made available to the Board. 
Chairman Cifonelli asked if anyone wished to comment on the January 12, 2016 Public Meeting Minutes.

No one wished to comment.
Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved that the Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Meeting be approved; seconded by Craig Shully.
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the Minutes of the January 12, 2016 Public Meeting approved and put on file. 
Chairman Cifonelli welcomed the audience to the public hearing and asked that any person wishing to speak during the public hearing, be sworn in. The witnesses were sworn in. 
4.
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by Old Barrington Road, LLC, 1600 E. Main Street, Suite B, St. Charles, IL 60174 to construct an eight (8) stall horse barn for the property located at: 25943 W. Scott Road, North Barrington, IL 60010
ZONING VARIATIONS NEEDED:

ZR-10-2-1(C):   
Accessory Structures:  Barns shall not exceed seven hundred fifty 

(750) square feet in size.




The proposed barn measures 36 ft. x 48 ft. or 1,728 square feet.
Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicant(s) to address the Board. 

Bill Lackovic, Old Barrington Road, LLC, Construction Manager, 1600 E. Main St. Suite B., St Charles, addressed the Board and explained that Old Barrington Road, LLC requested a zoning variation in order to construct an eight (8) stall horse barn on the 5.03 acre property located at 25943 W. Scott Road.
Mr. Lackovic indicated that the proposed barn measures 36 ft. x 48 ft. or 1,728 sq. feet and noted that the Village Zoning Regulations related to accessory structures prevents construction of barns exceeding 750 sq. ft.

Chairman Cifonelli asked if the proposed barn was standard in size relative to horse barns. 

Mr. Lackovic replied that the size of the proposed barn is standardized and noted that it’s a Morton Buildings, Inc. product which is similar to the existing equestrian center building.
Chairman Cifonelli inquired whether the existing residence on the property was occupied. Mr. Lackovic explained that grooms (employees) currently use the property. 

Chairman Cifonelli asked if the ownership of the proposed horse barn was the same as the equestrian center. Mr. Lackovic replied that the ownership is similar however; noted that they are different entities.
Vice Chair DiPino asked if there were future plans to rent the residence on the property.

David McArdle, Old Barrington Road, LLC Owner, 1600 E. Main Street, Suite B, St. Charles, addressed the Board and stated that there are no future plans to rent the residence on the property.
Chairman Cifonelli asked why the additional structure (proposed horse barn) was necessary.

Mr. Lackovic stated that the equestrian center has additional horses requiring housing and noted that Old Barrington Road, LLC would like to utilize the location and continue on with the same concept.

Chairman Cifonelli noted that there was an inquiry about the disposal of horse manure from an unincorporated resident located at 26060 W. Scott Road.

Mr. Lackovic explained that the manure would be disposed of regularly by the grooms. Grooms cart the manure and waste to enclosures which are emptied regularly. 

Chairman Cifonelli noted for the record that Village Building and Zoning Officer Kelly Rafferty indicated in an email to the owner of 26060 W. Scott Road on 6/8/16 that the barn is proposed to be located approximately 200 ft. from the edge of the pavement of Scott Road (approximately 108 ft. from the front line property).
ZBA Member Cavenaugh inquired whether there would be a separate access for the proposed barn.

Mr. Lackovic stated that there are two current accesses. One access is a driveway located on Scott Road and the other is an access from the equestrian center.

Vice Chair DiPino asked if there are plans to house eight horses all year-round in the proposed barn.
Mr. McArdle stated that the equestrian center is currently full to capacity however; noted that the proposed barn will allow some of the retired horses to be moved to the proposed barn in order to accommodate the overflow. 

Vice Chair DiPino asked if the grooms would be on the grounds all year-round. Mr. McArdle stated that the grooms would be on the grounds 12 months of the year.
Chairman Cifonelli asked if the proposed barn was a fire proof construction.

It was noted that the proposed barn is a fire proof construction.
ZBA Member Cavenaugh asked how many stalls were currently at the equestrian center and if the exterior colors of the building would match the existing horse barn. Mr. Lackovic explained that there are currently forty (40) stalls and that the exterior colors of the barn haven’t been determined but would be similar in appearance.

ZBA Member Shully asked if there were any neighbors who were opposed to the project.

Mr. Lackovic was not aware of any objections from any neighbors.

William Devey, 26060 W. Scott Road, Barrington, addressed the Board and noted that he lives across the street from the equestrian center and noted that he did not have any objections.

Village Trustee Martin Pais addressed the Board and recommended that the ZBA be mindful of the zoning regulations specific to the Premier Equestrian Estate District regarding the number of horses allowed per acre. 
Mr. McArdle was of the opinion that Old Barrington Farm, LLC was under the permitted amount of horses per acre and believed that the total acreage of the property to be approximately 30 acres.

ZBA Member Rick Cavenaugh inquired about the acreage of land regarding the proposed barn.

Mr. McArdle replied that the property was approximately 5 acres and that the remaining equestrian area was approximately 25 or 26 acres.
It was noted that the only Plat of Survey available during the evening’s meeting was the Plat of Survey for the proposed barn.

There was discussion among Mr. McArdle, Mr. Lackovic and the ZBA about the zoning regulations for the Premier Equestrian Estate District regarding the number of horses allowed per acre.   

Dean Miller, 25890 Crest Hill Drive, addressed the Board and noted that he had no objection to the proposed barn. He added that Old Barrington Road, LLC are phenomenal and quiet neighbors including the grooms who reside on the property.

Rick Damato, 25890 Crest Hill Drive, addressed the Board and noted his concern about tall (in height) vertical lighting on the property. It was noted that there would be no tall vertical lighting on the property.
ZBA Member Rick Cavenaugh inquired about the future of the 5 acre property should it be sold or transferred. 
Chairman Cifonelli noted that the question did not need to be addressed as it was outside the purview of the ZBA and was an enforcement issue.

Chairman Cifonelli additionally stated that the only issue presented in the petition was a variation for the accessory structure size and not the number of horses.

Chairman Cifonelli asked the ZBA if there were any other comments.

ZBA Member Bryan McGonigal noted that there were no complaints from any neighbors.

It was noted that there were no objections from the Village Health Officer or Village Forester.

Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved to approve the variation request for Old Barrington Road LLC to

construct an eight (8) stall horse barn for the property located at: 25943 W. Scott Road pursuant

to the documents submitted by Old Barrington Farm, LLC; seconded by Bryan McGonigal
Discussion: There was lengthy discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make a favorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for June 22, 2016 and encouraged the applicants to attend.

5. 
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by David & Caryn Blanke to construct a 328 sq. ft. screen porch addition for the property located at: 

476 Brookside Road, North Barrington, IL 60010.
ZONING VARIATIONS NEEDED:

ZR-10-1-2(B) and  

ZR-10-4-2(A,1,b):     A non-conforming building or use shall not be expanded.

The property at 476 Brookside Road (Lots 6, 7, 8 and 9 in Block 20 of Biltmore Country Estates Unit No. 1) is a non-conforming use in the R-3 (40,000 Square Feet Residential) District by reason of lot area.  The subject property has an area of approximately 29,949 square feet rather than the 40,000 square feet minimum required for properties in the R-3 District.  
Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicant(s) to address the Board.
David Blanke, 476 Brookside Road, addressed the Board and stated that he and his wife are seeking a zoning variation in order to construct a 328 sq. ft. screen porch addition to their home. He explained that the property is non-conforming in the R-3 District by reason of lot area. Mr. Blanke noted that his property is heavily wooded and that the mosquitos force them in doors throughout much of the year. He added that a screened in porch would allow his family to enjoy the fresh air without the nuisance of bugs. He added that a porch would greatly improve the usable area on the first floor and increase the value of his property.

Mr. Blanke stated that a letter of support was submitted by the residents located at 483 Brookside Road.
It was noted that the letter was provided to the ZBA.

ZBA Member Shully commented that the Blanke’s have greatly improved their property since they’ve moved in.

There were a few questions from the ZBA which were addressed by Mr. Blanke.

ZBA Member Cavenaugh asked if there were any residences located behind the applicant’s house that were visible due to the amount of trees on the property, especially in the winter. Mr. Blanke stated that the lot behind is property is vacant and noted that there is only one visible house however; indicated that the house is only visible during the winter months.
Chairman Cifonelli stated that there were no objections to the zoning variation from any neighbors. It was additionally noted that the Village Health Officer and Village Forester had no objections. 
Chairman Cifonelli noted that he was in favor of the proposed screened porch.

Motion: Rick Cavenaugh moved to approve the variation request to construct a 328 sq. ft. screen porch

addition to the property located at 476 Brookside Road pursuant to the Plat of Survey prepared by James

M. Ellman Ltd., dated 4/14/08 and the architectural plans prepared by Joseph A. Meyer, dated 4/26/16;

seconded by Vice Chair DiPino
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make a favorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for June 22, 2016 and encouraged the applicants to attend.

6.
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by Paul Danielson and Sariah Quimby for an after-the-fact building permit for the construction of a wood deck of approximately 336 sq. ft. for the property located at: 585 Signal Hill Road, North Barrington, IL 60010.
ZONING VARIATIONS NEEDED:

ZR-10-1-2(B) and  

ZR-10-4-2(A,1,b):        A non-conforming building or use shall not be expanded.

The property at 585 Signal Hill Road (Lots 1 and 2 in Block 1 of Biltmore Country Estates Unit No. 3) is a non-conforming use in the R-3 (40,000 Square Feet Residential) District by reason of lot area and lot width. Properties in the R-3 District shall have an area of at least 40,000 square feet, a lot width of at least 115 feet at the front lot line and an average width of at least 130 ft.  The subject property has an area of approximately 14,350 square feet, a lot width of approximately 81 feet at the front lot line and an average width of approximately 108 feet.
Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicant(s) to address the Board. 

Paul Danielson, 585 Signal Hill Road, addressed the Board and stated that he is seeking a zoning variation to construct a wood deck of approximately 336 sq. feet. He explained that the exterior of the residence was distressed when he purchased the property and he’s been working on repairing the exterior portion of the house and cleaning up the property. Mr. Danielson noted that his initial intentions were to repair the two existing decks however; upon restoration, he resolved to connect the two decks in order to make the deck a wrap-around (the house) wood deck.
Chairman Cifonelli noted that Village Building and Zoning Officer Kelly Rafferty issued a stop work order in order for Mr. Danielson to submit the necessary building permit application paperwork.

Mr. Danielson explained that his initial intentions were to repair the existing deck(s) however; noted that since the stop work order was issued, he’s been working closely with the Village Building and Zoning Officer to comply with the Village Zoning Regulations. 
Chairman Cifonelli inquired whether the applicant’s drawings were submitted to the Village Building and Zoning Officer. Mr. Danielson noted that the drawings were submitted to the Village Building and Zoning Officer. It was noted that the proposed deck is approximately 3 times the size of the existing deck(s).
Chairman Cifonelli asked whether the Village Building and Zoning Officer approved the location of the new footings. Mr. Danielson indicated that the Village Building and Zoning Officer approved the location of the new footings.

Chairman Cifonelli recommended that Mr. Danielson discuss the requirements for anchoring the face boards to the structure with the Village Building and Zoning Officer. Mr. Danielson stated that Village Building and Zoning Officer approved his submitted plans however; added that he would coordinate a discussion with Mr. Rafferty about anchoring the face boards to the structure.
ZBA Member Cavenaugh commented on the air conditioning unit and suggested possibly relocating the compressor since the unit would exhaust out of the top and onto the floor of the proposed deck. Mr. Danielson stated that it would probably be beneficial to contact an air conditioning contractor to discuss the issue.

Chairman Cifonelli inquired whether the older portion of the deck would be removed. Mr. Danielson stated that the older portion of the deck would not be removed and noted that he’s planning to power wash the deck.

ZBA Member Shully noted that he was impressed with the applicant’s restoration efforts as well as the improvements to the landscaping on the property.

Chairman Cifonelli thanked Mr. Danielson for going through the ZBA variation process.
Bob Takazawa, 584 Signal Hill Road, addressed the Board and stated that he was in favor of the proposed deck and noted that Mr. Danielson has made significant improvements to the property.

M/M David Rossi, 121 Mohawk Drive, addressed the Board and explained that they are in favor of the proposed deck and added that Mr. Danielson is an amazing craftsman.
It was noted that there were no objections to the zoning variation from any neighbors. It was additionally noted that the Village Health Officer and Village Forester had no objections. 

Motion: Vice Chair DiPino moved to approve the variation request to construct a wood deck of

approximately 336 sq. ft. for the property located at 585 Signal Hill Road pursuant to the

documents submitted by Mr. David Danielson and Ms. Sariah Quimby; seconded by Byran McGonigal
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair DiPino, Rick Cavenaugh, Marilyn McAlester, Bryan McGonigal and Craig Shully
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Mary Lou Ballerini
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make a favorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for June 22, 2016 and encouraged the applicants to attend.

7.
Public Comment

No one wished to speak.

8.
Adjournment 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Vice Chair DiPino moved to adjourn the Public Hearing Meeting; seconded by Rick Cavenaugh.
The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 8:10 p.m. Chairman Cifonelli declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved by the Zoning Board of Appeals at a Public Meeting held 

July 12, 2016.

Attest:________________________
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
